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	The Center for Scientific Review (CSR) convened the 26th meeting of its Advisory Committee at 8:30 a.m. on Monday, January 22, 2001, in Conference Room 9100, Rockledge II Building. The entire meeting was convened in open session. Dr. Karen Matthews presided as Chair. 
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Shu Chien, M.D., Ph.D.

Michael Colvin, M.D.

James Kushner, M.D.

Raphael Pollock, M.D., Ph.D.

Lucia Rothman-Denes, Ph.D.

Tadataka Yamada, M.D.

Ad Hoc Advisor

Leonard Epstein, Ph.D.

Dr. Howard Schachman was the official observer, and Dr. Robert Eisinger was the Executive Secretary for the meeting. 

Welcome and Opening Remarks

Dr. Matthews welcomed Dr. Ruth Kirschstein, Acting Director, National Institutes of Health (NIH). Dr. Ellie Ehrenfeld, Director, CSR, noted Dr. Kirschstein's commitment to peer review and invited her to address the CSR Advisory Committee (CSRAC). 

NIH Acting Director's Presentation

Dr. Kirschstein summarized recent departmental and congressional activities. She noted that Governor Tommy Thompson of Wisconsin was expected to be confirmed as the new Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS). Dr. Kirschstein mentioned that, after significant delay, Congress recently appropriated a fiscal year (FY) 2001 budget for NIH totaling $20.3 billion, which represents an approximate 14 percent increase over the FY 2000 appropriation. The new administration is expected to develop an FY 2002 budget proposal soon, and it is believed that President Bush will support the ongoing congressional effort to double the NIH budget in 5 years. Dr. Kirschstein emphasized the remarkable relationship NIH has with both the House and Senate and noted how this relationship is evolving. There is now a new Chairman of the House Subcommittee on Labor, Health and Human Services, and Education Appropriations, Representative Ralph Regula of Ohio. The Chair of the Senate appropriations subcommittee, Senator Arlen Specter of Pennsylvania, has indicated that he will no longer keep the chairmanship. 

Dr. Kirschstein explained that the last Congress produced considerable legislation related to NIH. It authorized the establishment of the National Center on Minority Health and Health Disparities (NCMHD) to better address health disparities between the nation's majority population and all minority populations, particularly African American, Hispanic, and Native American populations, as well as rural populations, such as those in Appalachia. Dr. John Ruffin, who has been Director of the NIH Office of Research on Minority Health, will be the first NCMHD Director. She then explained that Congress passed the Children's Health Act of 2000, which calls for expanded coordination and research related to pediatrics, autism, fragile X syndrome, and a number of other health-related areas. The legislation specifically requires the establishment of new research centers. Congress also passed the Clinical Research Enhancement Act that calls for increased clinical research in a number of fields. NIH is pleased that this bill and the Child Health bill authorize educational loan repayment programs for physicians and other scientists who enter fields related to health disparities, minority health, clinical research, and pediatric research. While these bills did not authorize additional funds for most of the mandated activities, Dr. Kirschstein assured CSRAC that NIH will work to implement the legislation. 

Congress also established a new NIH Institute: the National Institute of Biomedical Imaging and Bioengineering (NIBIB). NIH is developing a mission statement and implementation plan with the help of NIBIB's Acting Director, Dr. Donna Dean, and an NIH task force of Institute and Center (IC) Directors. Dr. Kirschstein has consulted with biomedical engineers and bioimaging scientists, and there is a consensus that organ and disease specific bioimaging and bioengineering research should remain in their related ICs. NIBIB will support basic science for the development of new technologies, materials, and diagnostic tools that can be used by others, including researchers in the other ICs. As soon as plans for NIBIB are complete, they will be circulated broadly among the ICs and appropriate professional societies. 

Dr. Kirschstein then responded to the letter Dr. Matthews sent to her on behalf of CSRAC regarding electronic research administration (eRA). She explained that the IC Directors recently discussed how trans-NIH eRA activities are supported, and she emphasized that there was enormous support for providing full funding to these efforts. Her staff is working on plans to determine the best ways to accomplish what needs to be done. Dr. Kirschstein concluded by noting that a member of the Advisory Committee to the Director (ACD) recently raised questions about modular grants. The Peer Review Oversight Group (PROG) as well as a group of NIH staff will soon hold discussions to address these questions at the June 2001 ACD meeting. This committee may decide to appoint a working group to further assess modular grants.

Dr. Matthews thanked Dr. Kirschstein for her comments. She then explained that her letter resulted from CSRAC's concerns that funding for research management support (RMS) should be given extra consideration due to the explosive growth of NIH research. Dr. Matthews asked if there was a legislated limit on the proportion of the NIH budget that can be devoted to RMS. Dr. Kirschstein explained that, though there was no set proportion, Congress has set some limits and has influenced the level of funding for RMS through its appropriations process. Over the years, Congress has often questioned the level of funding for RMS versus research. When she testified in House appropriations hearings last year, she emphasized the need for building research infrastructure and she understood that Congress better appreciates this need. Dr. Kirschstein explained that NIH is cautiously increasing funding for RMS. In addition, NIH is investigating new solutions to funding critical efforts in these areas. 

Dr. Tadataka Yamada focused on the initiatives mandated but not funded by Congress and asked if they could be supported with a portion of the 14 percent funding increase NIH has received. Dr. Kirschstein noted that the ICs have developed plans for the 5-year doubling of the NIH budget based on input from Congress, scientists, and advocacy groups. To meet the goals of these plans, requests for applications and other initiatives have been developed. As a result, most of the $2 billion in new funding provided this year has been committed. Even if additional funds were available, they could not readily be used to support the newly mandated initiatives given the length of time needed to plan and implement them. She noted that the legislation for NIBIB emphasizes the development of a strategic plan before proceeding. Due to the significant interest in the proposed loan repayment program, NIH will attempt to initiate the program soon. 

Dr. Shu Chien noted the complex, multidisciplinary grants in the areas of biomedical imaging and bioengineering and asked to hear more on plans for referring these grants to the NIBIB and the existing Institutes. Dr. Kirschstein said that the first step will be to develop a mission statement and a set of goals. They will be circulated to the ICs and discussed with scientists and community representatives. CSR will be asked for its help in addressing referral issues. Dr. Ehrenfeld explained that the timing of this effort was excellent, since CSR is now implementing recommendations of the Panel on Scientific Boundaries for Review (PSBR) to reorganize and design new integrated review groups (IRGs) and study sections. She emphasized that members of the scientific community will be involved in this process, which will facilitate the development of referral guidelines for NIBIB. Dr. Dean will be invited to a future CSRAC meeting to provide an update on this Institute. 

Dr. Matthews asked how NCMHD would work with the ICs who already have strong research portfolios related to health disparities and minority health. Dr. Kirschstein noted that NIH has developed a strategic plan for developing research in these areas, and NCMHD will be charged with implementing it. She emphasized that NIH would not confine its efforts to the new Center. All of the ICs are developing strategic plans to address health disparities and minority health issues in their own research areas. NCMHD will work collaboratively with the ICs, coordinating overlapping activities and filling in gaps between IC efforts. In addition, the legislation calls for the establishment of research centers of excellence in minority institutions, new research training programs, and endowment funds for needy institutions. NCMHD will have an Advisory Council to provide outside advice and guidance. Both Drs. Matthews and Ehrenfeld thanked Dr. Kirschstein for participating in the CSRAC meeting. 

CSR Update

Dr. Ehrenfeld discussed the law that mandates the NIH to inform study section reviewers of regulations on the inclusion of women and minorities in NIH-sponsored research. CSR staff have been given the appropriate training and materials, and they routinely inform reviewers of these regulations. The Office of Research on Women's Health is required to collect annual IC advisory council reports describing how the ICs are complying with these and other related regulations. Dr. Ehrenfeld explained that CSR will advise the Office of Research on Women's Health of its practices and that CSRAC has discussed this topic. She offered to answer any questions about this practice, but the Committee had none. She then noted that CSR requested a 10 percent increase in its FY 2001 budget and will receive a 9.5 percent increase. The extra funds will allow CSR to hire needed personnel and advance its ongoing efforts so that it can (1) meet the growing needs of the ICs and applicants, (2) improve the quality of review, (3) facilitate innovation, and (4) develop improved practices. Dr. Ehrenfeld explained that CSR recently hired seven additional Scientific Review Administrators (SRAs), who replaced retirees or filled new positions. She added that CSR plans to launch a pilot internship program this spring for NIH intramural scientists interested in learning about scientific research administration. Approximately six scientists with a minimum of 4 years of post-doctoral experience will spend 1 to 2 years in this training program. They will assist SRAs, who will provide both mentoring and oversight for their training and work. Successful participants will be eligible to apply for jobs that may develop at the end of their training period. This program may expand to include non-NIH scientists if it is successful. She offered to provide CSRAC an update on this program once it has begun. 

Dr. Ehrenfeld concluded her remarks by emphasizing how CSRAC will play an important role in completing efforts to assess and reorganize the study sections as recommended in the PSBR report. The external study section boundaries (SSB) teams will make the initial assessments and recommendations for reorganizing the IRGs. The SSB teams will present their reports to the CSRAC. These reports then will be posted on the CSR Web site for broader community input. She explained that CSRAC can expect to receive additional reports from other working groups. For instance, muscular dystrophy advocates and scientific community representatives have prompted Congress to urge CSR to consider alternative review venues for muscle biology applications. A group of researchers in this area organized by Dr. Michael Martin, Director, CSR Division of Physiological Systems, will similarly submit its recommendations to the CSRAC for review. 

Remarks of the Chair

Dr. Matthews invited members to bring to her attention concerns they have on NIH-wide review issues that she should raise when she attends the next PROG meeting. She acknowledged ongoing concerns with modular grants and streamlining. Dr. Matthews then called for the approval of the minutes from the September 25 and 26, 2000 CSRAC meeting. The Committee approved the minutes without modification. 

PSBR Activities

Dr. Donald Schneider, Director, CSR Division of Molecular and Cellular Mechanisms, began his discussion of PSBR activities with an historical account of CSR's reorganization efforts. He noted that CSR's predecessor, the Division of Research Grants (DRG), had an internal staff think tank a number of years ago. It was chaired by Dr. Elliott Postow, Director of the CSR Division of Clinical and Population-Based Studies, and it produced a scholarly report that considered various review models. When the former Institutes of the Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Administration (ADAMHA) were integrated into NIH, Dr. Postow formed a trans-NIH steering group. This group convened a meeting of NIH staff and external advisors that reviewed abstracts of neuroscience applications and categorized them. Through this process, appropriate study sections and referral guidelines were developed. The same process was used to identify study sections for behavioral and social science applications. Dr. Schneider explained that these efforts helped CSR review and IC program staff become better acquainted and created an improved sense of identity and community among scientists in these research areas. More importantly, these efforts prepared CSR to be able to respond to the PSBR report. Throughout this process, CSR has emphasized the importance of involving professional societies, external scientists, and Institute program staff. 

Dr. Schneider then discussed how CSR has entered phase 2 of the PSBR effort and begun the reorganization process. A mock referral of 10,000 grant application abstracts into the proposed IRGs was conducted in May 2000, and a database was developed to track the sorting of these abstracts and the thousands of comments and recommendations that will be made. The reorganization process includes a steering committee of NIH staff to identify the areas of expertise needed to redesign the study sections within an IRG as well as the experts who could serve on the SSB team. The majority of the SSB team members will be external research scientists, including a PSBR representative. A small number of NIH review and program staff will serve on each team. These SSB teams will sort application abstracts into study section groupings and prepare the necessary study section referral guidelines. As part of this process, the SSB teams will develop IRG and study section names and descriptions (as necessary) and write statements defining areas where study section boundaries may overlap. The resulting study section designs will be presented to CSRAC and then posted on the Web for public comments, which will be addressed by the corresponding steering committees. 

CSR began phase 2 by focusing on the Hematology IRG. Dr. Schneider explained that Dr. Martin formed a steering committee last fall to begin work on this IRG. The PSBR report recommended that hematology be moved from the Cardiovascular Sciences IRG into its own IRG. The report also called for this new IRG to review basic applications on clotting, proteases, and angiogenesis that are now distributed through many other study sections. Applications related to hematological malignancies may remain in the Oncological Sciences IRG. He noted that the Hematology SSB Team will meet February 5, 2001, to begin its work sorting through the application abstracts to design the study sections. Work also has begun on three more IRGs: The Biology of Development and Aging Steering Committee has been formed. The Oncological Sciences IRG Steering Committee will meet for the first time in the following week, and the Muscle, Bone, Connective Tissue and Skin IRG Steering Committee will convene before the end of the month. He expects that it will take approximately 2 years to complete each IRG reorganization, including 1 year to staff the new study sections. The tentative schedule calls for work to begin on three IRGs approximately every 4 months. Work on the last IRGs will begin in fall 2002. 

Dr. Schneider offered some general comments on how the overall process works. He explained that establishing new IRG boundaries raises territorial issues. When members of the SSB teams suggest that a group of abstracts be moved to a different IRG, the three CSR Division Directors will make a determination, which can be tracked by all participants. The SSB teams will be allowed to make recommendations for adjusting the boundaries of the study sections that are developed. If differences of opinion arise, they will be referred to the PSBR representative, who will explore the boundaries and, if necessary, create a subcommittee of experts to address the problem. Dr. Schneider emphasized that PSBR representatives will ultimately report to CSRAC, which will advise the CSR Director on how to resolve any uncertainties. 

Dr. Lucia Rothman-Denes noted that there was anxiety in the scientific community about how the study sections may be changed and asked if the reorganization process could be accelerated. Dr. Ehrenfeld explained that the process could not be pushed, due to limited staff resources and the difficulty of setting up multiple committees of outside experts, who are already overtaxed with other responsibilities. She also emphasized the importance of proceeding carefully and thoughtfully. While the reorganization of the neuroscience and behavioral and social sciences IRGs was successful, an optimistic implementation schedule created many difficulties. Dr. Ehrenfeld acknowledged the concerns of the scientific communities and explained how she was working to improve communications with them by providing continuous updates and by meeting with professional societies. She encouraged CSRAC members to provide suggestions for additional ways to address community concerns. In addition, she reminded members that CSR is continuing to establish IRG Working Groups to make adjustments to existing study sections. 

Dr. Yamada questioned whether SSB teams would attempt to increase funding in their specific research fields by seeking to increase the number of study sections. Dr. Ehrenfeld said that the SSB teams would not likely recommend creating a new study section that had less than 40 applications per round to review. It is known that such study sections do not function well. In addition, these teams include NIH program and review staff. She also noted that priorities established by Congress and the ICs ultimately define how many grants can be funded in specific fields. Dr. Yamada asked how the mock referral of application abstracts handled proposals that could be categorized in more than one IRG. Dr. Janet Newburg, Deputy Director, CSR Division of Receipt and Referral, explained that referral was strictly based on the information provided in the application abstracts and the IRG referral guidelines developed by PSBR and CSR staff. Dr. Ehrenfeld added that, when necessary, outside community representatives as well as PSBR members will be asked to review these problem areas and develop recommendations. Dr. Chien thought the reorganization process was a good one. He specifically approved referring hard-to- categorize abstracts to two study sections; however, he wondered about the difficulties that could occur when SSB teams convened later in the schedule change study section boundaries. Dr. Schneider explained that such complications had been anticipated, and some related SSB teams will be run therefore in parallel. 

Human Pluripotent Stem Cell Review Group (HPSCRG)

Dr. James Kushner provided an HPSCRG update. He reminded members this group is a CSRAC working group that reviews the compliance documents that must be submitted by researchers who propose to use human pluripotent stem cells in Federal Government-sponsored research. He emphasized that these compliance reviews will not affect the reviews for scientific merit or the second-level peer reviews performed by IC councils. All HPSCRG reviews will be held in open session, except when the proposed research involves previously approved cell lines. Dr. Kushner has been named the HPSCRG Chair, and other members will be announced later. He mentioned that the group included attorneys, clergy, scientists, ethicists as well as individuals who helped NIH formulate the guidelines that regulate the use of these cells. He briefly discussed the criteria the HPSCRG will assess in determining compliance. Dr. Kushner then explained that no compliance packages were filed for the November 15 deadline; however, some are expected by the March 15 deadline. The HPSCRG will review these compliance packages in April, and its recommendations will be submitted to CSRAC in May. In reply to several questions, Dr. Kushner explained that the donors are identifiable through an approval document, which would allow researchers to assess immunologic factors to avoid mismatches if stem cell transplantations are to be done. Dr. Brent Stanfield, CSR Deputy Director, proposed to invite representatives of the NIH Office of Science Policy to subsequent CSRAC meetings, since this office is facilitating this initiative. 

Transparency of the Review Process

Receipt and Referral 

Dr. Suzanne Fisher, Director, CSR Division of Receipt and Referral, focused on a draft document that describes CSR's receipt and referral process. It was developed by several CSRAC members and CSR staff as part of an ongoing effort to make CSR's review process more transparent. The goal of this project was to provide both new and established investigators a brief, clearly stated overview of the receipt and referral process. This document was designed to address frequent applicant problems, questions, and concerns and explain special emphasis panels (SEPs) and define terminology. 

CSRAC members felt the draft document would be very useful to applicants, providing them with a better understanding of how applications are received and referred to the IRGs and ICs. Slight changes were proposed for describing how reviewer assignments are made. The final document will be uploaded to the CSR Web site with links to study section rosters and IRG referral guidelines. 

Reviewer Selection 

Dr. Carole Jelsema, Chief, CSR Molecular, Cellular and Developmental Neuroscience IRG, provided members a revised draft document on how CSR study section members are selected. She highlighted the revisions and discussed NIH study section membership requirements. Study section members must be highly qualified senior level scientists, such as a professor or associate professor, and have current NIH grant support or other evidence that demonstrates they are leading scientists in their fields. NIH usually looks for grantees who have been successful in securing a continuing renewal award. Dr. Jelsema noted that study sections must have appropriate balance in terms of geographic distribution, as well as gender, race, and ethnic diversity. In addition, reviewers must be willing to make a 4-year commitment, with three meetings per year. Some flexibility is necessary, particularly when establishing a new study section, so that membership is staggered to ensure continuity. She then focused on the nomination process and listed eight sources CSR uses for identifying prospective members: (1) lists of successful NIH applicants in the given scientific area, (2) suggestions from current or former study section members, (3) nominations from NIH program staff within the relevant ICs, (4) unsolicited suggestions from IC advisory councils, (5) solicited nominations from professional societies, (6) lists occasionally supplied by department chairs or established researchers at academic institutions, (7) SRA nominations from their knowledge of the community and literature, and (8) self-nominations. 

Dr. Jelsema continued by discussing the three parts of the nomination package. The first part is a cover letter, which provides an overview of the study section's current scientific expertise and its projected needs. The second focuses on the current and projected levels of seniority and diversity of study section members. This part contains the actual nomination slate, listing names of existing and proposed members and indicating where expertise is being replaced or added to meet emerging needs. The final part contains supporting documentation, such as CVs, biosketches, and records of grant support. It also will contain information on any prior review experience and information on the sources of the nominations. She explained that waivers can be added to the nomination packages when one of the nominees is only an assistant professor or if there were difficulties in meeting the diversity or other requirements. Once the SRA has assembled a nomination package, it is reviewed by the IRG Chief, the Division Director, and the CSR Committee Management Office, which forwards it to the CSR Director. If Dr. Ehrenfeld approves, it is then reviewed by the relevant ICs and the NIH committee management office before it is sent to the NIH Director for final approval. This process usually takes 6 weeks. 

Dr. Jelsema then focused on the individual factors SRAs must consider in developing a nomination slate. While scientific expertise is the most critical selection criteria, SRAs also must gauge the need for an individual's expertise by assessing both the historical and anticipated needs of the study section. In addition, each study section needs its own balance of depth and breadth to prevent the development of factions and permit the review of multidisciplinary and interdisciplinary applications. Similarly, she noted the need for SRAs to balance the level of member seniority, since having too many senior reviewers can be as problematic as having too few. In addition, SRAs must consider a nominee's communication skills and balance the group accordingly. It is important for a study section to have articulate reviewers, and it is very helpful to have individuals who can facilitate or focus the discussion or monitor the group for its fairness and consistency. Dr. Jelsema concluded by mentioning the importance of temporary members. She explained how they can bring needed experience as well as fresh perspectives to the study section. 

Dr. Yamada suggested the document could include more information on the characteristics desirable in a study section member. He also focused discussion on the target audience, suggesting that this document could be useful to young scientists seeking to become study section members, or new study section members seeking to better understand their roles. Dr. Yamada also suggested that more information on the role of a study section member would be useful to both groups of individuals. Dr. Matthews proposed that new researchers might also find this document useful. She emphasized the importance of assuring them that their applications will be reviewed fairly. Dr. Joanne Fujii, SRA, CSR Molecular, Cellular and Developmental Neuroscience 7 Study Section, suggested that the document could describe how SRAs thoroughly examine all reviewer nominees by assessing their funding record and publications, among other things. Dr. Ehrenfeld noted that it is important to know that not all reviewers come from academia. An increasing number of scientists with non-academic affiliations serve on study sections, particularly industry scientists who serve on Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) study sections. Dr. Matthews suggested that members forward any additional comments on the document to Dr. Jelsema. It was decided that the Committee would complete its discussions on the document at its May meeting, after members have an opportunity to review the revised draft. It would then be made available on the CSR Internet homepage. 

Best Practices for Training New Reviewers 

Dr. Gordon Johnson, SRA, CSR Cardiovascular Study Section, described the draft Reference Book for Reviewers, which was provided to CSRAC members for their information. He explained that CSR provides many kinds of orientation information to temporary reviewers and study section members. Study section members also receive additional orientation materials prior to each meeting. SRAs also usually give an orientation talk to all reviewers prior to each meeting. Faced with having to send increasing amounts of information to his study section, Dr. Johnson recognized the value of developing a reference book for NIH study section members. This book could significantly reduce costly and repetitive mailings and provide valuable information not regularly given to reviewers. It could be updated as needed and customized for different study sections. Dr. Johnson discussed the relative merits of distributing this reference as a loose-leaf notebook and as a CD or diskettes, as well as posting it on the CSR Web site. He then listed the contents of the draft notebook he and his colleagues had prepared. The notebook contains information on streamlining procedures, the role of principal investigators, reviewer responsibilities, and electronic reviews. Dr. Johnson continued by suggesting other items that could be included: guidelines for each funding mechanism; regulations on gender, minorities, and children in research; information on program announcements, modular grants, reimbursements and honorariums, extramural programs and Web pages; and activity codes for organizations. 

Dr. Matthews noted that the proposed reference book could help address the need for improving the orientation materials provided to study section members. She added that the size of the notebook could be overwhelming and suggested that it be sent with a personalized cover letter that indicates the sections most relevant to the recipients. In addition, she acknowledged that offering the notebook on a CD could address reviewer requests to have electronic access to review materials. Dr. Johnson explained that individualized letters would be sent before each review meeting that highlighted the sections most relevant to the meeting. Dr. Chien and Dr. Raphael Pollock agreed that CD or Web-based versions could be useful. Dr. Johnson expressed a concern for individuals who may need the information when they do not have access to a computer or the Internet. Dr. Ehrenfeld emphasized that some frequently used documents should be provided in hard copy but that other documents could be provided on a CD. There was a consensus that an index, a quick guide, or an executive summary could make the notebook easier to use. Dr. Christine Melchior, Chief, CSR Integrative, Functional and Cognitive Neuroscience IRG, noted that many of the proposed reference book documents are already on the CSR Web site, and current efforts to improve the Web site will make them easier to locate and use. 

Improving the Review Process

Recruiting and Retaining Reviewers 

Dr. Fujii reported on efforts of a subcommittee to determine how best to recruit and retain study section members. This subcommittee includes CSRAC members, Drs. Pollock and Yamada, and several SRAs: Dr. Camilla Day, SRA, CSR Mammalian Genetics Study Section; Dr. Russell Dowell, SRA, CSR Cardiovascular and Renal Study Section; and Dr. Fujii. Subcommittee members worked with the SRA Council in developing and conducting a survey of SRAs to identify the recruitment practices currently used. Dr. Fujii briefly reviewed the highlights of the responses. A wide variety of approaches is frequently used to recruit and retain reviewers, including offering shorter terms of service, permitting sabbaticals from service, and allowing members to skip meetings to work on their own grant applications or meet a teaching obligation. SRAs occasionally offer reduced workloads or terms of service to recruit scientists with key expertise or high stature who might not otherwise be able to serve. All of these options are used to recruit both regular and temporary reviewers. Most SRAs felt comfortable with the idea of informing the scientific community of the most often used options, such as permitting reviewers to skip an occasional meeting and reducing workload at meetings. Many SRAs, however, were not enthusiastic about advertising the entire range of recruitment options because of potential abuse, which could damage meeting dynamics and decrease the quality of review. SRAs also were wary of codifying these flexible terms of service. When asked about changing the definition of service to 12 meetings in 5 years, SRAs did not believe it would facilitate recruitment, and many SRAs were concerned that such a change would be detrimental. The SRAs also were not overwhelmingly enthusiastic about establishing pools of IRG reviewers. 

The SRA Council reviewed the survey results and formulated a position. Dr. Fujii summarized the Council's response, explaining that members did not think changing the definition of study section service would improve reviewer recruitment. Council members agreed that SRAs should be encouraged to explicitly define their expectations for study section service when recruiting prospective reviewers. This approach would address the fairness issue, although it was noted that reviewers currently are not shy when it comes to informing SRAs about their need for service accommodations. The SRA Council also emphasized that SRAs sympathize with reviewers who are stressed by their workload, and they try to be flexible about terms of service. Dr. Fujii reported that the subcommittee convened a teleconference to discuss future steps. While much is known about how SRAs view these recruitment issues, little is known about the views of reviewers. It may, therefore, be useful to poll them, perhaps via a future study section member satisfaction survey. Also discussed were ways to facilitate recruitment through interactions with professional societies. CSR has periodically interacted with a variety of professional societies. In the past, some societies have acknowledged their members who served on study sections by publishing their names in newsletters, and some societies have provided CSR with lists of potential study section members. 

Dr. Kushner led the discussion on this topic by observing that the most significant survey responses emphasized the importance of reducing reviewer workload and allowing reviewers to occasionally miss meetings when necessary. He was interested in knowing why the idea of developing slates of IRG-wide reviewers was not well received. Dr. Fujii noted that developing these slates would take considerable effort and using these reviewers would likely involve multiple negotiations between SRAs. Many SRAs believe recruiting temporary reviewers is easier. To resolve these questions, the subcommittee has proposed running a pilot in one or two IRGs on a voluntary basis. It was noted that there are potential downsides for IRG-wide reviewers. As on-call reviewers, they would not know the dates of future meetings and would not readily know the other study section members or SRAs they would be working with. These uncertainties may make it difficult to recruit IRG-wide reviewers. Dr. Jelsema explained that her IRG had been successfully using floating temporary reviewers, and they would like a more formal arrangement. She also noted that having a slate of IRG-wide reviewers could be useful as the study sections within the IRGs are reorganized. Dr. Colvin asked if one solution to the problem would be to double the number of study section members and use them as needed or when available. Dr. Fujii said that this could be done, but that the number of potential reviewers is limited and having more individuals committed to a study section would reduce the pool of potential temporary reviewers that could serve on other study sections. In addition, increasing the number of reviewers on a study section also could increase the number of member conflicts, adding to the IRG workload. Later in this session, Dr. Gillian Einstein, SRA, CSR Molecular, Cellular and Developmental Neuroscience 2 Study Section, supported the concept of having larger slates, explaining that they may be useful in offering flexible service terms, which would allow CSR to recruit more senior scientists. 

Dr. Yamada noted that the SRAs frequently claim they have few problems recruiting reviewers because of study section service requirements while there are members of the scientific community who claim service is onerous and the most qualified people do not serve. He suggested that it may be a more valuable approach to seek input from those who are not serving on study sections instead of from those who are already serving. He also suggested that the reviewers who find service onerous may not know the options available to them. Dr. Yamada emphasized the importance of fully assessing the situation and seeking input from those with the most to say. Dr. Kushner endorsed flexibility in reviewer service, but he was unsure how far CSR should go in codifying and advertising the options. It was noted that different policies may be necessary because different scientific communities may have more or less flexible schedules than others. Dr. Fujii suggested that CSR might inform the review community that SRAs can be flexible with terms of service. 

Dr. Matthews summarized this session by explaining that there is not yet a consensus on whether adding more reviewers to study sections would effectively reduce workloads and increase the recruitment of senior scientists. She mentioned that in some areas progress has occurred. There is some agreement on the value of being flexible to recruit and retain reviewers and informing all individuals about the flexibility that exists. While there is a lack of consensus on the concept of developing IRG-wide slates, a proportion of the SRAs thought that these slates could be helpful. It may be appropriate for interested IRGs to investigate the option further. In considering the workload issue, Dr. Matthews suggested that more public discussion could be helpful and that reducing the number of applications assigned to overloaded study sections could be an effective means of recruiting qualified scientists who may be concerned about the workload. She added that it may be useful to obtain input from the external scientists who have not served on CSR study sections. 

Dr. Ehrenfeld asked members for their thoughts on interactions with professional societies. Dr. Yamada noted that he is a member of a society that has a strong and positive link with a CSR study section. The association nominates highly respected members for study section service. Dr. Ehrenfeld explained that such relationships have usually been initiated by the societies, and she wondered if CSR should become more proactive in developing these relationships. Dr. Matthews emphasized the importance of this issue and suggested that the Committee investigate it further. 

Review of Multidisciplinary Applications 

Dr. Einstein provided an update of ongoing CSR efforts to address the expected increase of multidisciplinary applications. She defined multidisciplinary research as research that brings together different methods, theories, and intellectual approaches that are all equally important for the success of the project. Since the issue was last discussed by CSRAC, she has worked with Drs. Chien, Kushner, and Jean Sipe, SRA, CSR Bioengineering Research Partnerships and Grants Special Emphasis Panel, to develop recommendations to promote best practices for the review of these applications. These recommendations were made according to the stakeholders in the process, i.e., the SRAs, reviewers, and applicants. Proposals for improving the review of these applications include establishing a pool of consultants or intra-IRG reviewers, sharing reviewers in related study sections by convening back-to-back meetings, and inserting information on these types of applications in the SRA handbook. Dr. Einstein explained that CSR already is conducting relevant SRA training sessions. Other proposals for improving the review of multidisciplinary applications include alerting reviewers when they are assigned these applications and providing special instructions on how to review them. Draft instructions on how to review these applications were provided to CSRAC members for their consideration. She then discussed proposals to have applicants flag their multidisciplinary applications and clearly indicate in their applications how different disciplines are linked. The posting of relevant information on the CSR Web site also could be useful. Dr. Einstein mentioned that the subcommittee suggested that CSR establish, on a trial basis, larger study sections or study sections that do not have permanent members and evaluate their effectiveness in reviewing multidisciplinary applications. 

Dr. Leonard Epstein initiated discussion by inquiring how external consultants might be used in reviewing multidisciplinary applications. Drs. Kushner and Einstein said that their subcommittee proposed to have reviewers present consultant reports to their study sections and to include these reports in the resulting summary statements. Dr. Ehrenfeld suggested that, with CSRAC approval, a small planning group could be established to develop a plan to advance these various approaches, and an update could be provided to CSRAC at the January 2002 meeting. 

Conflict of Interest Issues

Dr. Jean Paddock, CSR Associate Director for Program Coordination, began the presentation of the working group that examined current conflict of interest policies and the challenges they pose as SRAs seek to identify and work with reviewers. She was assisted by two other working group members, Dr. Lawrence Yager, SRA, CSR Bacteriology and Mycology 2 Study Section, and Dr. Cheryl Corsaro, SRA, CSR Genome Study Section. The group focused on the conflict of interest policies that cause applications to be moved to other study sections. A number of conflict of interest problems arise from the prohibition of a reviewer having any substantive role in an application. While most reviewers know that an application will be moved out of their study section if they are the principal investigator (PI) or coinvestigator, many do not know that an application will be moved if it includes a letter of collaboration that indicates a substantive role in the project. The working group noted that this problem is particularly troublesome when a new technology is involved and the few individuals who are most able to assess an application submit these letters. It was emphasized that this and other conflict of interest situations can make it difficult to recruit leaders in the field as regular or temporary study section members. In a recent round of 76 applications, Dr. Corasaro identified 382 scientists who would be precluded from being reviewers because they were either a PI, coinvestigator, subcontract PI, collaborator, consultant, member of a relevant advisory board, author of a letter of support, sponsor, cosponsor, or recent mentor of a postdoctoral fellowship candidate. Dr. Paddock noted a particular increase in conflicts of interest related to applications from small businesses involving close collaborations with researchers at other companies. The difficulty of identifying reviewers is often compounded by the fact that other potential reviewers often work at competing companies and thus have conflicts of interest. The working group emphasized that addressing these conflicts significantly increases SRA workload, and increasing numbers of conflicts of interest are expected due to the increase in multidisciplinary applications that involve many scientists at different institutions. 

Dr. Rothman-Denes initiated a discussion of the ways to reduce the problems associated with letters of support. Dr. Corsaro explained that such letters are unique to resource grant applications that benefit a research community. While they are usually unnecessary, applicants often feel the need to document support of the research community. With respect to letters from members of advisory boards, she noted that some investigators avoid potential conflicts of interest by waiting to recruit advisory board members until after the grant is awarded. Dr. Colvin suggested that CSR inform reviewers and potential reviewers about the conflicts of interest that can result from letters of support or collaboration. He then focused on ways to deal with temporary reviewer conflicts. He noted that temporary reviewers who participate in one review meeting are not part of the study section culture, and their grant applications would not be reviewed more favorably, especially when these reviewers are only listed as paid consultants or collaborators on the applications. Dr. Colvin suggested that problems recruiting temporary reviewers could be decreased by reducing restrictions on reviewers being listed as consultants or collaborators. It was pointed out that some ICs allow consultants to serve as temporary reviewers. 

Dr. Matthews summarized some of the suggestions made during the discussion: CSR could consider notifying study section members about potential conflicts of interest so that they could make informed decisions in becoming involved with an application from other researchers. She suggested modifying the Reference Book for Reviewers and the CSR Web site or making a general statement on this issue to the research community. In addition, she suggested that CSR determine whether or not individuals who tend to provide letters of support to document community need could be instructed to present supporting data in an anonymous, survey format. 

Dr. Corsaro added that there was an increase in conflicts of interest related to coauthored publications. Publications in multidisciplinary fields can list numerous authors from many interacting research groups. All of these authors, however, are considered to be in conflict even though some may not know each other and have not collaborated directly with each other. She suggested that CSR examine its policies in this area. Dr. Paddock noted that CSR depends on the reviewers to self-disclose their conflicts of interest and on other reviewers to note if they know if another reviewer has a conflict of interest. Dr. Jelsema mentioned a relatively new conflict that exists when NIH intramural scientists serve as reviewers of an application that would be funded by their IC. Strict interpretation of existing policy often makes it difficult to recruit NIH intramural scientists with unique expertise as reviewers. Dr. Stanfield explained that waivers can be issued to address problems in this area, and he added that he has been working with the NIH Office of Extramural Research to modify the policy. 

Streamlining

Dr. Zakir Bengali, Chief, CSR Biochemical Sciences IRG, presented for the working group that reviewed the practice of streamlining. Since 1995, CSR reviewers have been asked to identify the grant applications that fall in the lower half of the pool of applications. If all study section members concur, the applications are not discussed and not scored. Applicants whose applications are streamlined receive summary statements that contain reviewer critiques, but not a resume and summary of the discussion. He noted that fellowship and R13 applications are not subject to streamlined reviews. Dr. Bengali discussed community misconceptions about this practice. Many individuals incorrectly regard nonscored applications as disapproved and believe critiques are not provided and that resubmissions are not permitted. In focusing on the merits of streamlining, he explained that study section meetings have been cut from 2.5 or 3 days to 1.5 days, and streamlined summary statements can be processed and returned more rapidly. He then discussed inconsistencies in the way streamlining is practiced: (1) assigned readers are not always involved in the identification of applications for possible streamlining, (2) streamlining rates vary from 15 to 50 percent among study sections, and (3) differences in reviewer critiques can remain unresolved. Dr. Bengali noted that the practice may discourage new applicants and that many reviewers are often uncomfortable with it. In addition, streamlined summary statements frequently fail to indicate the basic reasons for streamlining. Dr. Bengali proposed that the following changes be pilot tested in a few study sections. Reviewers with conflicting critiques would be asked to revise them to be consistent with a nonscore decision. Reviewers also would be asked to provide a brief presentation on any unscored application, with members in conflict out of the room. In addition, a brief resume in the summary statements should succinctly state the main reasons for unscoring. Dr. Bengali also emphasized the need to develop a uniform definition of unscoring. 

Dr. Pollock expressed support for the proposed pilot and indicated that the negative impact of streamlining on new applicants was reduced by the fact that reviewers currently know when an applicant is a new investigator and score their applications accordingly. Dr. Colvin noted that new colleagues can be devastated by the process, and he questioned whether two reviewers alone could adequately judge some applications, particularly those involving novel technologies. He indicated that the proposed changes to the practice of streamlining were justified and appropriate. 

Dr. Ehrenfeld noted that streamlining was an NIH-wide issue and suggested that the Committee might want to make recommendations that could be forwarded to PROG. She cited Working Group reports and the correspondence she receives that support the elimination of streamlining. The practice was instituted when NIH was funding applications in the 10th and 12th percentile, and excluding the bottom 50 percent of the applications that were received made sense. Now that funding levels are reaching the 30th percentile and beyond, the practice may not be reasonable. Dr. Yamada indicated that more data were needed on this topic. Dr. Matthews suggested that the pilot be conducted before recommendations are sent to PROG. She then noted that the IRG Working Group reports may have useful data for assessing the current sentiment on this topic. Dr. Schachman expressed concern over the lack of fairness and transparency in the current practice. He encouraged the Committee to endorse the pilot program as a first step in addressing streamlining concerns. 

Dr. Epstein noted how he had been impressed with study section meetings where reviewers took the time to briefly discuss their unscored applications. Dr. Rothman-Denes stressed the value of providing feedback to new investigators with unscored applications and allowing IC program directors the ability to advise them. Dr. Rona Hirschberg, Chief, CSR Infectious Diseases and Microbiology IRG, suggested that CSR could retain the advantages of streamlining and address concerns by improving reviewer education and encouraging reviewers to discuss unscored applications and write clearer summary statements. Dr. Rothman-Denes noted that electronic reviews could improve the review of unscored applications by allowing reviewers to look at reviews beforehand. Dr. Matthews emphasized the Committee's support of the proposed pilot and suggested that it could discuss possible recommendations for PROG after it receives additional data. 

Tuesday, January 23 

Providing Applications to Reviewers

Dr. Richard Panniers, SRA, CSR Physiological Chemistry Study Section, discussed efforts to assess innovative ways to facilitate reviews with new electronic media. He highlighted efforts to put scanned applications onto CD-ROMs and substitute them for the boxes of paper currently sent to reviewers. Advantages of CDs include their reduced weight and their searchability. In addition, the use of CDs also provides insight into the future of submitting and reviewing grant applications electronically. The usefulness of CDs is limited by several facts: reviewers must have appropriate hardware and software to use them, computer displays may not be as readable as paper, and Portable Document Format (PDF) files commonly used cannot be annotated without purchasing additional software. Dr. Panniers explained that the National Cancer Institute is scanning all of its applications for storage purposes and that the National Institute on Aging uses CDs in its review of small project applications (R03s) and large grant applications (centers and program projects). CSR is conducting a CD pilot in the five bioengineering study sections. For the last few rounds, reviewers in these study sections have received CDs. The tissue engineering group initially received both paper and CD applications, and the imaging group now receives paper copies of assigned applications and CDs instead of application books. Both groups review a small number of complex Bioengineering Partnership applications that require many reviewers. It appears that nearly 90 percent of these reviewers used the CDs. These reviewers like the portability, low weight, and convenience of using the CDs but do not like the graphics, which were equal to the quality of the paper duplicates in the book of applications that the CDs replaced. Dr. Panniers explained that the NIH was investigating the options for providing better graphics. He added that indexing the applications and providing rapid access to application abstracts also could be useful. He then briefly discussed using e-books and central server distribution, explaining that they are not yet viable options. Dr. Panniers noted the encouraging data from the bioengineering study section pilot and suggested additional pilots to pave the way for processing e-grant applications. 

After expressing support for this effort, Dr. Epstein asked about the accuracy of scanned applications. Dr. Panniers explained that the CDs provide a Xerox-like image of the text in addition to optically converted text that is searchable but corruptible. Dr. Panniers explained that small font size is a problem in scanning text and suggested that CSR may need to be more vigilant about enforcing the PHS 398 application form guidelines. He added that font problems could be eliminated when applications are filed electronically since software could be programmed to only accept certain font sizes. The NIH, however, has not finalized its guidelines for electronic submission. Dr. Epstein emphasized the utility of software that would permit reviewers to annotate applications as they are reviewed. He then asked if any follow-up surveys had been conducted to see if reviewers using CDs have become more comfortable with using the technology. Dr. Panniers said that surveys had not been conducted, but he recognized the value of them. Dr. Colvin expressed enthusiasm for this effort and suggested that the option of having CDs be offered to all reviewers as soon as possible. Dr. Matthews acknowledged the Committee's support for the ongoing activities while emphasizing the importance of educating reviewers on the use of CDs in peer review. 

Report on Reviewer Survey

Dr. Eisinger briefly chronicled the development of the CSR study section member satisfaction survey. Soon after CSRAC members recommended this study in January 1999, CSR contracted with Health Research Sciences, Inc., to develop a draft questionnaire. Following OMB approval of the survey instrument and a pilot test in February 2000, the survey was conducted in 117 CSR study sections during the May/August 2000 round. Dr. Eisinger explained that CSR would value CSRAC member input on whether CSR should conduct additional reviewer surveys in the future. To this end, he presented a series of questions to the Committee: (1) Would data from future satisfaction surveys help CSRAC address key issues? (2) Are the benefits of these studies worth the costs? If so, how frequently should they be administered? (3) Are there specific areas that should receive special focus? And (4) how do the results from reviewer surveys mesh with recommendations contained in the IRG Working Group reports? 

Representatives from Health Research Sciences, Inc., Ms. Gail Herzenberg and Mr. Joel Feinleib, were present to discuss the results of the survey. Ms. Herzenberg began by providing an overview of the survey. She explained that it had 48 multiple choice questions, most of which had a five-point Likert response scale. A total of 2,808 reviewers participated in the study out of the potential pool of 2,864 reviewers. She then explained that the key question of the survey measured overall satisfaction, and responses to this question were correlated with responses gathered in five thematic clusters: (1) reviewer workload, (2) review process, (3) membership composition, (4) chair leadership, and (5) staff support and leadership. Mr. Feinleib continued by reviewing highlights of the data collected. Over 90 percent of the respondents were at least "satisfied" with their service, and a majority of respondents were "very satisfied." Reviewers responded that it takes an average of 30 hours to prepare an average of 6 written critiques. It takes about 8 hours to prepare as a reader. Most respondents were willing to tolerate a wide range of demands on their time and responded that their actual workload was the same as they expected. Individuals who underestimated the time they would spend, however, tended to be less satisfied. Respondents rated nearly all aspects of their service very highly, particularly the quality of CSR staff leadership. While there was some heterogeneity of opinions within the responses, reviewers were generally satisfied with their study section service, the orientation materials, and the performance of their study section chair and CSR staff. 

Dr. Pollock expressed concerns about the small group of individuals who were dissatisfied. He asked if these respondents were clustered or randomly distributed across study sections. He then commented on workload data, wondering if seeing 30 hours as the expected workload could cause slower reviewers to be dissatisfied. He suggested that SRAs could help in making assignments by being better attuned to whether a reviewer is a slow or fast worker. Dr. Pollock also noted variations in how helpful respondents saw reviewer presentations regarding research approach and innovation. He suggested that additional training could improve reviewer presentations on innovation. He also suggested that CSR consider creating a menu of options for reviewers who must have their own applications moved from their study section. Dr. Pollock questioned whether a 20 percent dissatisfaction rate with how the chair integrates new or ad hoc members is acceptable. If dissatisfaction is spread across study sections, it could be addressed by providing better training to the study section chairs. He was pleased to see the high ratings for SRA performance. Dr. Pollock concluded by addressing the questions Dr. Eisinger asked earlier. He thought reviewer satisfaction data was valuable. If the ratings are consistently high, he suggested reducing the frequency of these surveys to every other year or once in a reviewer's 4-year term. He proposed that the next survey include a question asking reviewers if they would join a study section again if invited. 

Dr. Matthews emphasized that CSR should be proud of the positive survey results. She added that the data may be useful in making minor corrections in some IRGs. Dr. Chien echoed her sentiments and suggested that future surveys could better assess reviewer workload and the underlying mechanisms of reviewer satisfaction. He suggested that reviewers be asked in future surveys to self-monitor the actual amount of time they spend rather than estimating it. More focused questions could be added to the survey to determine whether a respondent who found reviewer presentations unhelpful in assessing innovation felt this way because they already knew about the innovation or because the reviewers did not emphasize it sufficiently. Dr. Chien also suggested that the next survey ask reviewers if they would recommend study section service to one of their colleagues. Dr. Pollock proposed that a CSRAC subcommittee be developed to help design future reviewer satisfaction surveys. Dr. Epstein endorsed the concept of collecting self-monitoring data to assess reviewer workload, although he noted that the practice could influence behavior. Dr. Ehrenfeld agreed that quality workload data was important and suggested that this issue be investigated further. Drs. Matthews and Ehrenfeld recognized the need for future surveys to better differentiate between permanent and temporary reviewers for subset analysis of the responses. 

IRG Working Group Reports 

Dr. Postow explained that 10 of the 19 IRG Working Group reports have been completed. Reports for the following four IRGs were finalized since the last CSRAC meeting: Brain Disorders and Clinical Neuroscience (BDCN), Cell Development and Function (CDF), Genetic Sciences (GNS), and Integrative, Functional, and Cognitive Neuroscience (IFCN). He then highlighted common concerns voiced in these reports. As in previous IRG Working Group reports, concerns were raised about modular budgets and the seniority of reviewers. Dr. Postow noted that CSR carefully recruited senior scientists with appropriate experience to serve on these working groups, and he suggested that seniority concerns could be examined for bias. Other concerns raised include the level of clinical expertise on the study sections, the difficulties of reviewing multidisciplinary applications, and the practice of streamlining. He then reviewed some of the recommendations made in the individual reports. There was significant support for combining the review of fellowship applications, avoiding the constant pairing of reviewers, and refraining from reducing the scope of the proposal. The reports suggested that it would be useful for SRAs to attend study section meetings in other IRGs, where they could learn from seeing a variety of practices. Another suggestion was to involve the study section chair when seeking to resolve a disagreement over an application's assignment. A number of suggestions were made regarding the scientific boundaries of some study sections, and they will be referred to the SBB teams. Dr. Postow noted that there were unexpected clusters of these comments on the boundaries of the neuroscience study sections, which were recently developed with community input and support. He mentioned that there were a variety of management or study section specific recommendations that will be useful in developing best practices and addressing specific needs or issues in the study sections. 

Dr. Kushner led the discussion on the Working Group reports. He explained that they expressed many of the same opinions held by CSRAC members. The Working Groups saw a need for rosters of consultants to help study sections assess applications with highly specialized mathematical, computational, and bioinformatic aspects. Preference was given to having regular study section members present the consultant's input as well as to maintaining study sections with broad review spectrums. He noted that the Working Groups were ambivalent about streamlining, but they were emphatic in their dislike of modular budgets. Dr. Postow added that the Working Groups indicated that the study section reviews within the IRGs they evaluated were well done. Their overall comments were consistent with the results of the reviewer satisfaction survey. Dr. Matthews raised the issue of scoring calibration, explaining that many reviewers had concerns about the possibility of inconsistent scoring over the course of the study section meetings. Dr. Postow acknowledged the concern as well as the difficulty of recalibrating application scores at the end of each study section meeting. He specifically noted the difficulties of dealing with multiple conflicts of interests and the prohibition on ranking applications in a review. Dr. Epstein mentioned how he once addressed calibration concerns as the chair of a study section by asking members if there were any applications they wanted to talk about again after all of them had been scored. Dr. Postow agreed that this practice was a good way to deal with possible calibration inconsistencies. After noting that almost all of the Working Group reports will be completed by the fall, Dr. Matthews asked how their recommendations will be addressed by CSR. Dr. Postow explained that boundary-related recommendations will be forwarded to the SSB teams and that recommendations related to best practices will be addressed through the usual processes, with broad community input. 

Frequency of CSRAC Meetings

Dr. Ehrenfeld outlined a proposal to reduce the number of CSRAC meetings from three to two a year. She noted that the same items frequently appear on CSRAC agendas because there is not enough time between meetings to complete the activities necessary to address them. Additional time between meetings would permit CSR and CSRAC subcommittees to accomplish more before presentations are made to the Committee. She encouraged CSRAC members to express their opinions on this proposal. Drs. Kushner and Colvin indicated that they could support the proposal. Dr. Colvin wanted to be sure that the Committee would still be able to complete the work it needed to do. Dr. Pollock stressed the value of the interactions that occur at CSRAC meetings and suggested that members would have more impact if they continued to meet three times a year. Dr. Matthews agreed, saying that the issues before CSRAC were not simple and it often takes a couple of meetings to properly address them. Dr. Schachman emphasized the enormous work that is ongoing and suggested that the CSRAC should not reduce the number of its meetings. Dr. Ehrenfeld said she was inclined to keep the current schedule of meetings, but she would poll the members not present before dismissing the proposal. 

Future Activities

Dr. Matthews reminded members that she would be attending the next PROG meeting and asked if there were issues she should raise in addition to those already discussed-streamlining and modular grants. Dr. Schachman suggested that PROG consider the length of grant applications. He thought the PHS 398 application form should be modified to reduce the attention given to methodology. Dr. Ehrenfeld noted that PROG was scheduled to discuss modular grants and offered to give Dr. Matthews comments from the IRG Working Group reports and the reviewer satisfaction survey. Dr. Kushner emphasized the importance of solving the problems with modular grants without reverting to the problems of the past. He suggested that it would be useful if applications indicated other support. Dr. Schachman noted the usefulness of having additional information on an applicant's infrastructure and personnel resources. Dr. Postow explained that scoring applications based on infrastructure from other support would require a change in policy, since this currently is a factor only used in making funding decisions. Dr. Epstein did not favor such a change though he thought reviewers should examine the budget if the ICs did not do this. Dr. Colvin questioned the importance some reviewers place on budgets. He thought reviewers should focus on the science and let the investigators and universities accomplish their work without constraints. Dr. Chien agreed that modular grants, when done properly, should be preferred. He explained that every lab is different and a reviewer cannot necessarily know what one lab needs. Information on a researcher's support from other sources can provide reviewers insight into an applicant's ability to conduct the proposed research. Dr. Schachman highlighted the problem of overlapping support and emphasized the importance of assessing it in study sections. 

Dr. Matthews then listed possible agenda topics for the next CSRAC meeting: (1) reports of the SSB teams, e.g., the Muscle, Bone, Connective Tissue and Skin IRG SSB Team; (2) the status of NIBIB; (3) interim plans for IRGs not yet reorganized; (4) stakeholders' input on study section service; (5) interactions with professional societies; (6) recognizing the innovative ideas in applications; (7) conflicts of interest; (8) the length of applications; (9) CSR staff response to the reviewer satisfaction survey report and the next steps to be taken; (10) how the review of fellowship applications in behavioral sciences is faring when combined with the review of RO1 applications; (11) the calibration of scores and best practices; (12) self-monitoring of workload; and (13) HPSCRG. 

With no other business to address, Dr. Matthews thanked everyone for their efforts and adjourned the meeting at 11:35 am. 
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